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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed February 7, 2014.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant proved she was entitled to

surgery and continuing temporary total disability benefits. 

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission affirms the administrative law judge’s opinion.  

I.  HISTORY
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The testimony of Sheila Catherine Lewis, age 47,

indicated that she became employed with the respondents,

National Oilwell Varco, in about 2011.  The parties

stipulated that the employment relationship existed at all

relevant times, including February 6, 2013.  The claimant

testified on direct examination:

Q.  Tell us what your job was there at Varco?

A.  I lift fiberglass onto a truck....I lift I
would say eight pallets of fiberglass like
so onto a pallet, I mean, onto a pallet jack that
I drove....

Q.  Tell us what happened on February the 6th?

A.  I was performing my job.  I was lifting the
kegs....Then all of a sudden, I got real dizzy and
I went to step down off of the truck because I
felt like I couldn’t go any farther.  And when I
stepped down, I felt a - I don’t know if it was a
pop or what, but I got real lightheaded and my
coworkers came to me, two or three of them, and
asked me was I okay.  I told them I didn’t know
what was going on at that point.  So they sat me
down in a chair and someone called someone else,
and then they called my husband and he came and
got me and we went to the ER at Baptist, and at
that point that’s when they examined me.   

 
The parties stipulated that the claimant “sustained a

compensable cervical injury as the result of a specific

incident” on February 6, 2013.  According to the record,

Deborah A. Ceresa, PA-C examined the claimant at Concentra

on February 13, 2013 and noted, “Pt. presents to the clinic
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today with c/o neck pain s/p stepping down out of truck

while at work on 2/6/13.”  Ms. Ceresa assessed “1.  Cervical

strain.  2.  Cervicalgia....PHYSICAL THERAPY: To be

scheduled 3 to 5 times per week for one to two weeks to help

restore injured area to baseline level function.”  The

claimant’s testimony indicated that she received temporary

total disability benefits following the compensable injury. 

The claimant followed up with Deborah Ceresa on February 15,

2013: “She feels the pattern of symptoms is slightly better. 

Patient has not been working because no light duty

available....Patient has had physical therapy with minimal

improvement so far.”    

Dr. Kelly Johnson examined the claimant at Concentra on

February 19, 2013: “Patient has been compliant taking

medications and has noted improvement.  Patient has had

physical therapy 2 times and feels better.  Has also seen

specialist at Ortho Arkansas who diagnosed as muscle strain. 

The pain is located on both sides of the neck.  The pain

radiated to the head.”  Dr. Johnson assessed “1.  Cervical

strain.”  The claimant followed up with Dr. Johnson on

February 26, 2013: “Patient has been working within the duty

restrictions.  Patient has been compliant taking medications
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and has noted improvement.  Patient has had physical therapy

5 times and feels about the same.”  Dr. Johnson assessed “1. 

Cervical radiculopathy.  2.  Cervical strain.  PLAN:

Continue progressive functional therapy and increase work

capacity recommendations as condition improves.  Patient

told that compliance and participation are important to

their recovery and return to normal work activities. 

ACTIVITY STATUS: Same restrictions as currently on record

from previous work status report.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken on

March 6, 2013:

HISTORY: History of neck pain with numbness, years
of headache down left upper extremity, no surgery
and no cancer....

FINDINGS: The visualized portions of the brain
appear normal.  No lesion intrinsic to the
cervical portion of spinal cord.  Kyphosis
epicentered at the C4-5 level.
Disc desiccation at multiple levels of the
cervical spine is consistent with a mild degree of
degenerative disc disease.
No fracture or mass lesion.  
The C2-3 level appears normal.
The C3-4 level demonstrates a shallow mixed
osteophyte-disc complex protrusion, mildly
indenting the thecal sac without compressing the
cord.  
At the C4-5 level, mixed osteophyte-disc complex
protrusion, which abuts and subtly distorts the
anterior surface of the cord as well as thin
posterior CSF space as well, that is to say a
moderate degree of central canal narrowing. 



LEWIS - G301431 5

Degenerative arthropathy of the Luschka joints
bilaterally with moderate left and mild right
foraminal compromise.  
The C5-6 level demonstrates broad mixed
osteophyte-disc complex protrusion with
degenerative arthropathy of the left Luschka
joint.  Moderate degree of left foraminal
compromise.
The C6-7 level demonstrates degenerative
arthropathy of the Luschka joints to a
mild degree with minimal compromise bilaterally.
The C7-T1 level does not demonstrate a protrusion. 

CONCLUSION: 1.  The dominant abnormality relates
to a mixed spondylotic protrusion at the C4-5
level mildly distorting the anterior surface of
the cord.  Moderate degree of central canal
narrowing at the same level.  No cord edema or
syrinx.
2.  Multilevel foraminal compromise bilaterally. 
Left upper extremity foraminal compromise greatest
at the C4-5 and C5-6 levels.
3.  Mild degree of degenerative disc disease and
spondylosis.

Ellen F. Cupit, PA-C saw the claimant at Concentra on

March 7, 2013 and assessed “1.  Cervical radiculopathy.  2. 

Cervical strain.  3.  Cervicalgia....ACTIVITY STATUS:

Modified activity.  Continue current restrictions.”  Dr.

Johnson’s assessment on March 12, 2013 was “1.  Cervical

radiculopathy.  2.  Cervical strain....PATIENT REFERRED TO:

An orthopedic surgeon at the earliest convenient time. 

ACTIVITY STATUS: Modified activity no heavy lifting, no

overhead lifting.  No reaching above shoulders.”  
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An orthopaedic surgeon, Dr. Kathryn J. McCarthy, began

treating the claimant on April 11, 2013:

This is a 46-year-old woman who I am seeing
secondary to neck pain with numbness and tingling
extending down her left shoulder and arms.  She
states that in February she stepped out of a truck
and [has] felt the pain in her shoulders and
extending down into the interscapular region of
her spine since that time.  She states that she
had no previous pain prior to this episode.  She
has done physical therapy and used anti-
inflammatories and states that she is somewhat
better but continues to have constant left-sided
neck pain and shoulder pain.  She does have
some element of right arm pain but is
intermittent....

AP and lateral of the cervical spine show focal
kyphosis around the C4-5 level however overall
alignment appears to be neutral.  MRI of the
cervical spine was reviewed and shows disc
osteophyte complex protrusion at C4-5 with some
central stenosis and foraminal stenosis more
prominent on the left than the right.  At the C5-6
level she also has degenerative changes with
foraminal stenosis on the left greater than the
right.  

Dr. McCarthy assessed the following: “This is a 46-

year-old woman with left-sided neck, shoulder, and arm pain

present since February of this year.  It is improving

somewhat with physical therapy and anti-inflammatories but

still problematic.  I think at this point she could have

problems stemming from her neck however her physical exam

could be consistent with other etiologies....I would like to
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obtain an EMG of the upper extremities to better evaluate

for radiculopathy.”  

An EMG study was done on April 24, 2013, with the

interpretation, “No electrodiagnostic evidence of a cervical

radiculopathy, brachial plexopathy or focal ulnar neuropathy

is seen in the extremity tested today.  No electrodiagnostic

evidence of a generalized sensory or motor peripheral

neuropathy is seen in the extremity or extremities tested

today.  Electrodiagnostic evidence consistent with a minimal

bilateral sensory and motor focal median neuropathy at the

wrist is seen.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. McCarthy on May 2,

2013: “She continues to have some left neck pain

interscapular pain.  EMG was performed that showed no

evidence of radiculopathy however there was mild findings of

carpal tunnel....I would like for her to undergo a course of

physical therapy directed toward her neck which she has not

done.”  Dr. Johnson noted on May 24, 2013, “Patient has had

physical therapy and feels worse.  The pain is located on

the middle neck.”  Dr. Johnson assessed “1.  Cervical

radiculopathy.  2.  Cervical strain.”
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The claimant followed up with Dr. McCarthy on June 13,

2013:

The patient returns today saying that she is
having severe paraspinal neck pain that extends
down the left side into her left hand to the
radial side.  She has been followed by me for this
problem and has continued to have pain despite
physical therapy and anti-inflammatories.  She’s
had an MRI that [is] consistent with
findings showing stenosis at C4-5 and C5-6
secondary to disc bulge and foraminal
stenosis that is worse on the left then the right
at both levels....

MRI and plain films reviewed and shows reversal of
the normal cervical lordosis.  An MRI from an
outside institution was again reviewed and shows
stenosis at C4-5 and C5-6 with disc degeneration
present at these levels and disc bulge leading to
foraminal stenosis worse on the left than the
right....At this point I think she would benefit
from a cervical fusion from C4-C6.

Dr. Allen Deutsch reported on June 19, 2013:

On behalf of Gallagher Bassett, the service(s)
referenced above have been carefully reviewed by a
licensed practitioner for Coventry Workers’ Comp
Services.  Based upon all the information
obtained, Allen Deutsch, M.D., Orthopedic Surgery,
determined that the medical necessity of the
treatment has not been documented.  The principal
reason for the determination for non-certification
is a follows: The proposed treatment plan is not
consistent with our clinical review criteria....

The patient has had 4 months of conservative care
with 5 visits of PT, medication and activity
modification.  There are no objective signs of
radiculopathy on exam and EMG is negative for
radiculopathy.  There are no reflex, motor or
sensory changes on exam and no Spurling sign. 
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There is MRI evidence of stenosis at C4-5 and C5-
6.  The request for surgery and hospital stay are
not medically necessary per evidence based
guidelines....

Based on the clinical information submitted for
this review and using the evidence-based, peer-
reviewed guidelines referenced above, this request
for Anterior cervical decompression fusion at C4-
C6 with instrumentation and allograft and 2 days
hospital stay is not certified. 

Dr. McCarthy stated on July 11, 2013, “This is a 46-

year-old woman who I’ve been following for some time with

left-sided foraminal stenosis at C5-6 and C6-7.  Her

clinical exam wound does not show any signs of focal

weakness for she does have some amount of foraminal

stenosis....She may benefit from a C5-6 C6-7 ACDF secondary

to left-sided foraminal stenosis.”  

Dr. McCarthy assessed the following on August 8, 2013:

“This is a 46-year-old woman with degenerative cervical

spondylosis and foraminal stenosis at C4-5 and C5-6.  I have

recommended at this point ACDF.  I think she would benefit

from this in terms of her arm pain and have explained the

limitations that would be necessary postoperatively for

this.  With regard to her work, I think she could continue

to work with limitations of no lifting more than 10 pounds

and no overhead work but eventually she would benefit from
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surgical intervention.  I would have further restrictions

placed upon her during the healing phase.”   

Dr. McCarthy noted on November 13, 2013:

This is a letter of medical necessity.  This is a
patient I’ve been following since April 2013.  She
initially presented to me with left shoulder and
arm pain and foraminal protrusions at C4-5 and C5-
6 as seen on MRI.  She had already undergone
physical therapy at least 6 weeks duration and a
course of anti-inflammatory treatment without much
relief.  Her exam does not show any focal
weakness or sensation decreased however her
dermatomal pattern of pain matches that of the
findings of her MRI.  Her MRI shows a mild focal
kyphosis at C4-5 with them (sic) left-sided disc
protrusion and foraminal stenosis.  She also has
left sided disc protrusion and foraminal stenosis
at C5-6.  I’m hesitant to proceed with any
cervical epidural injections due to the known side
effects with these and the significance of her
stenosis in the foramen.  Again I am recommending
a C4-5 and C5-6 ACDF with allograft and plate
fixation....  

A pre-hearing order was filed on November 27, 2013. 

The claimant contended that “her primary and authorized

treating physician, Dr. McCarthy, has recommended surgery

which the respondents have failed and/or refused to

authorize; that the surgery is reasonably necessary, as well

as related to the admitted injury and should be paid by the

respondents.”  The respondents contended that “the proposed

surgery is not reasonably necessary or related to the

admitted incident.”  The parties agreed that “the sole issue
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to be presented for determination is whether a proposed

surgery is reasonably necessary.”  

Dr. Steven L. Cathey provided a “second surgical

opinion” on December 12, 2013:

She presents with chronic mechanical neck and
upper back pain with some occasional radiation to
her left upper extremity.  The patient relates the
onset of these symptoms to an occupational injury
that involved lifting sustained on February 16,
2013.  She was initially evaluated at Baptist
Health and subsequently referred to Dr. Kathryn
McCarthy, an excellent orthopedic spine surgeon in
Little Rock.  The patient has had appropriate
conservative treatment but her current symptoms
have persisted.  Dr. McCarthy reviewed an MRI scan
of her cervical spine obtained subsequent to the
occupational injury that suggests, at least by
report, a disc protrusion at C4-C5 with some
degenerative changes at C5-C6.  She has now
offered the patient an anterior cervical
decompression and fusion at C4-C5 and C5-C6 due to
the failure of conservative treatment.  It was
apparently at this point a second opinion was
arranged here.  

The patient has not worked since the occupational
injury in question.  She denies any previous
history of neck pain or injury.  She is on no
narcotic analgesics.  

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION: Her neurological exam is
entirely negative.  She specifically has no sign
of cervical myeloradiculopathy.  The patient
demonstrates full range of motion of the cervical
spine without paraspinous muscle spasm.  

PLAN: I have reviewed the MRI report suggesting
degenerative changes at C4-C5 and C5-C6. 
Unfortunately, the patient did not bring the films
in for review.
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Obviously, I am going to need to review the MRI
scan before making a decision about the indication
for operative intervention.  The patient will
capture her MRI disc and provide it for review.  
The patient will otherwise be seen here on a
p.r.n. basis.  

Dr. Cathey provided an addendum on December 12, 2013:

Ms. Lewis’ MRI scan arrived today in the office. 
The study was carried out on March 6, 2013.  This
would be a month following her occupational
injury.  She has degenerative cervical disc
disease at C4-C5 and C5-C6.  There is some
foraminal narrowing.
In my opinion, these degenerative changes clearly
pre-existed the occupational injury in question. 
Although I agree with Dr. McCarthy in that there
is an indication for going ahead with operative
intervention as she has offered the patient, I do
not believe the surgery would be related in any
way to the occupational injury.
As always, I stand ready to re-evaluate the
patient should new problems arise.

The claimant testified that she received temporary

total disability benefits until  December 13, 2013.  After a

hearing, an administrative law judge filed an opinion on

February 7, 2014.  The administrative law judge found, among

other things, that surgery recommended by Dr. McCarthy was

reasonably necessary.  The respondents appeal to the Full

Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably
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necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005).  Preponderance of the evidence means the

evidence having greater weight or convincing force. 

Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App.

269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What constitutes reasonably

necessary medical treatment is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Wright Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App.

358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The claimant has proven, by a preponderance of

the credible evidence, that the surgery recommended by Dr.

Kathryn McCarthy is reasonably necessary and causally

related to the claimant’s February 6, 2013, admitted injury

and should be paid by the respondents.”  The Full Commission

affirms this finding.  The parties stipulated that the

claimant sustained “a compensable cervical injury” on

February 6, 2013.  The claimant was subsequently assessed

with cervical strain and cervicalgia.  There is no record
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before the Commission of medical treatment related to the

claimant’s neck prior to the stipulated compensable cervical

injury occurring on February 6, 2013.  Following the

February 6, 2013 stipulated compensable injury to her

cervical spine, the claimant was treated conservatively with

medication and physical therapy.  

The claimant was eventually referred for treatment with

an orthopaedic surgeon, Dr. McCarthy.  Like the other

treating physicians following the compensable injury, Dr.

McCarthy initially treated the claimant conservatively. 

However, the claimant’s condition did not improve, leading

Dr. McCarthy to opine on June 13, 2013, “I think she would

benefit from a cervical fusion from C4-C6.”  Dr. McCarthy

reiterated her expert opinion on August 8, 2013 and November

13, 2013.  

The Full Commission recognizes the opinion of Dr.

Deutsch stated on June 19, 2013, i.e., that surgery

recommended by Dr. McCarthy was “not medically necessary.” 

We also note Dr. Cathey’s opinion on December 12, 2013 that

“I do not believe the surgery would be related in any way to

the occupational injury.”  Nevertheless, it is within the

Commission’s province to weigh all of the medical evidence
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and to determine what is most credible.  Minnesota Mining &

Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  The

respondents in the present matter assert that Dr. McCarthy’s

recommendation for surgery is meant to treat symptoms of a

pre-existing spinal condition rather than the compensable

injury.  However, in workers’ compensation law, an employer

takes the employee as he finds her, and employment

circumstances that aggravate preexisting conditions are

compensable.  Heritage Baptist Temple v. Robison, 82 Ark.

App. 460, 120 S.W.3d 150 (2003).  The claimant’s compensable

injury must only be a “factor” in the claimant’s need for

surgery.  Williams v. L & W Janitorial, Inc., 85 Ark. App.

1, 145 S.W.3d 383 (2004).

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the opinion of treating physician Dr. McCarthy is entitled

to more weight than the opinions of Dr. Deutsch or Dr.

Cathey.  The evidence demonstrates that the February 6, 2013

compensable injury aggravated a pre-existing cervical

condition, and that the compensable injury is a factor in

the claimant’s need for surgery as expressed by Dr.

McCarthy.  We therefore affirm the administrative law

judge’s decision.
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Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved she was

entitled to surgery as recommended by Dr. McCarthy.  The

claimant proved that the recommended surgery was reasonably

necessary in connection with the compensable injury.  The

claimant proved that she remained within a healing period

and was totally incapacitated to earn wages beginning

December 14, 2013.  The claimant therefore proved she was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits beginning

December 14, 2013 until a date yet to be determined.  See

Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v. Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d

392 (1981).  The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for

legal services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(a)(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing on appeal to the Full

Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

additional fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner
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Commissioner McKinney dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

         I must respectfully dissent from the majority's

opinion finding that the claimant is entitled to additional

medical treatment in the form of neck surgery. My carefully

conducted de novo review of this claim in its entirety

reveals that the claimant has failed to show a causal

connection between her neck injury and the cervical surgery

proposed by Dr. McCarthy.  

         The sole issue to be decided in this claim is the

claimant’s entitlement to additional medical treatment in

the form of surgery as recommended by Dr. McCarthy.  The

Administrative Law Judge found that the respondents are

liable for this procedure in that it is reasonably necessary

for the treatment of the claimant’s cervical injury.  I must

disagree.

         Employers must promptly provide medical services

which are reasonably necessary for treatment of compensable

injuries.  Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-508(a)(Supp. 2009). 

However, injured employees have the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that the medical treatment is

reasonably necessary for the treatment of the compensable
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injury.  Owens Plating Co.v. Graham, 102 Ark. App. 299, 284

S.W.3d 537 (2008).  What constitutes reasonable and

necessary treatment is a question of fact for the

Commission. Id.; Anaya v. Newberry’s 3N Mill, 102 Ark. App.

119, 282 S.W.3d 269 (2008).  When assessing whether medical

treatment is reasonably necessary for the treatment of a

compensable injury, we must analyze both the proposed

procedure and the condition it is sought to remedy.  Deborah

Jones v. Seba, Inc., Full Workers’ Compensation Commission

Opinion filed December 13, 1989 (Claim No. D512553).  Also,

the respondent is only responsible for medical services

which are causally related to the compensable injury. 

Treatments to reduce or alleviate symptoms resulting from a

compensable injury, to maintain the level of healing

achieved, or to prevent further deterioration of the damage

produced by the compensable injury are considered reasonable

medical services.  Foster v. Kann Enterprises, 2009 Ark.

App. 746, 350 S.W.2d 796 (2009). 

         In a recent case with a similar fact pattern, the

Court of Appeals affirmed the Commission’s reversal of

additional medical treatment as awarded by an administrative

law judge.  See, Leon Jackson v. O’Reilly Automotive Inc.,
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2013 Ark. App. 755, ___ S.W.__ ___ (2013).  In that case,

the administrative Law judge found that a total knee

arthroplasty was reasonable and necessary treatment for the

clamant’s knee injury of 2011.  Upon review of this claim,

the Full Commission found that the claimant’s treating

physician could not state within a degree of medical

certainty that the claimant’s traumatic knee injury

necessitated his need for a total knee replacement.  Because

the treating physician’s testimony failed to provide a

causal connection between the claimant’s knee injury and his

surgery, the Court found that it could not be said that the

claimant’s compensable injury aggravated a pre-existing non-

compensable condition of arthritis.  Therefore, the

claimant’s total knee replacement was not reasonably

necessary for the treatment of his compensable injury. Id.

         I note that in the above case, such as this one,

the claimant offered uncorroborated testimony that his left

knee, which had been medically treated several years prior

to his compensable injury, was asymptomatic at the time of

his injury. 

         In yet another case with similar facts, the Court

found that while the claimant’s testimony that he was
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asymptomatic for two years prior to his work-related

accident, combined with the immediate temporal connection

between his accident and the absence of any symptoms for the

preceding two years could lead a reasonable person to

conclude that his work-related accident had an aggravating

effect on the claimant’s pre-existing knee condition,

objective medical findings would still be required to prove

a compensable injury.  Kelley v. Marriott, 2011 Ark. App.

715, ___ SW3d ___ (2011).  The Court found that no such

findings were offered.  Further, the Court found that no

findings of a new injury or an aggravation was stated to a

reasonable degree of medical certainty.  Therefore, the

Court affirmed the Commission’s finding that the claimant

had failed to prove that he sustained a compensable injury.

Id. 

         A pre-existing disease or infirmity of an employee

does not disqualify a claim under the arising out of

employment requirement where the employment aggravated,

accelerated, or combined with the disease or infirmity to

produce the death or disability for which compensation is

sought.  Gerber Products v. McDonald, 15 Ark. App. 120, 691

S.W.2d 871 (1985).  Furthermore, to prove entitlement to
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medical treatment, a claimant need not prove that the work

injury was the major cause of the need for treatment. 

General Electric Railcar Repair Service v. Hardin, 62 Ark.

App. 120, 969 S.W.2d 667 (1998).

         The Administrative Law Judge found that the

claimant’s cervical strain injury “clearly” aggravated her

pre-existing degenerative condition. In addition, the

Administrative Law Judge stated that both the claimant’s

authorized treating physician, Dr. McCarthy, as well as the

respondents’ evaluating physician, Dr. Cathey, have opined

that the recommended cervical surgery is reasonable and

necessary.  I note that the Administrative Law Judge failed

to take Dr. Deutsch’s opinion into consideration. While I

recognize that compensability is not an issue in this claim,

and that the claimant is not necessarily claiming that her

injury was the major cause of her need for surgery, the

claimant must still show a causal connection between her

cervical strain and the treatment she seeks in order for the

respondents to have liability for that treatment.  As in

Kelley, supra, the claimant has failed to show such a

connection in that the record is devoid of medical evidence

in the form of a medical opinion stated within a reasonable
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degree of medical certainty that the claimant’s pre-existing

condition was aggravated by her February 6, 2013, work-

related incident.  Rather, the weight of the medical

evidence in this claim, to include the opinions of all three

physicians, demonstrates that the stated need for the

claimant’s proposed cervical procedure is due to her pre-

existing arthritis.  And, because it is the only medical

opinion which attempts to address causality, I especially

note Dr. Cathey’s stated opinion that the proposed surgery

would not be related in any way to her occupational injury. 

I reiterate that each of the physicians in this claim, to

include the claimant’s treating physicians, have assessed

her compensable injury as a cervical strain.  While,

arguably, the claimant’s pre-existing arthritic condition

was temporarily aggravated as a result of her February 6,

2013, work-related cervical strain, her various medical

providers uniformly agree that her proposed surgery is for

the treatment of pre-existing degenerative changes in the

claimant’ cervical spine.  

         Based on the above and foregoing, I find that the

medical evidence in the form of a medical opinions in this

claim do not necessarily contradict one another.  Of the
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three physicians who have offered an opinion in this claim,

one stated that the proposed surgery is not warranted for

her injury; one stated that the proposed surgery would be

for the treatment of her pre-existing condition only; and

the last one, the claimant’s treating orthopedic doctor, Dr.

McCarthy, failed to specifically state a causal relationship

between the claimant’s cervical strain and her proposed

surgery, simply indicating instead the surgery was for the

alleviation of symptoms associated with the claimant’s

degenerative disc disease.  While I do not completely

discount the claimant’s testimony, I am constrained to go

beyond the credible testimony of Dr. Cathey and find a

causal connection between the claimant’s cervical strain and

her proposed surgery that the medical evidence fails to

support.  Therefore, I find that the claimant has failed to

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that the cervical

surgery proposed by Dr. McCarthy is causally connected to

her February 6, 2013, cervical strain.  Pursuant to this

finding, I further find that the claimant has failed to

prove entitlement to additional medical benefits in the form

of cervical surgery.
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         Based upon the above and foregoing, the decision of

the Administrative Law Judge should be reversed and

additional medical benefits denied.  Accordingly, I

respectfully dissent from the majority's opinion. 

                               
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner     

                


